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EMERGENCY AMENDMENT 

 
19 CSR 30-40.410 Definitions and Abbreviations Relating to Trauma Centers. 
The department is amending section (1).   
 
PURPOSE: This amendment adds virtual reviews to the definitions for trauma 
centers.   

EMERGENCY STATEMENT: This emergency amendment adds virtual reviews to 
the definitions for trauma centers.  This amendment was prompted by the passage of 
House Bill 2331 that passed during the 2022 legislative session.  House Bill 2331 
made changes to section 190.241, RSMo and allows the department to conduct 
virtual reviews rather than only on-site reviews of trauma centers.  This emergency 
amendment is necessary in order to make this rule consistent with the changes made 
in House Bill 2331 that became effective on August 28, 2022.  This emergency 
amendment is in the interest of both the hospitals and the department.  The 
emergency amendment is necessary for the department to conduct virtual reviews 
instead of only on-site reviews.  Due to complications caused by COVID-19, the 
department is having a difficult time getting qualified contractors to review the 
trauma centers and hospitals are still being challenged with COVID-19 in their 
hospitals.  National certifying bodies began using virtual reviews during the 
COVID-19 pandemic and these virtual reviews have proven to be a solution to 
conducting reviews while COVID-19 is still an issue for out-of-state- qualified 
contractors traveling to these reviews and for hospitals having to handle a review 
team in their hospitals.  As a result, the department finds a compelling governmental 
interest, which requires this emergency action.  A proposed amendment, which 
covers the same material, is published in this issue of the Missouri Register.  The 
scope of this emergency amendment is limited to the circumstances creating the 
emergency and complies with the protections extended in the Missouri and United 
States Constitutions.  The department believes this emergency amendment is fair to 
all interested persons and parties under the circumstances. This emergency 
amendment was filed November 21, 2022, becomes effective December 7, 2022, and 
expires June 4, 2023.  

(1) The following definitions and abbreviations shall be used in the interpretation of 
the rules in 19 CSR 30-40.400 to 19 CSR 30-40.450: 

 
(KK) Virtual review- a type of review conducted through the use of secure 

virtual video and audio conferencing and secure file transfers in order to 
determine compliance with the rules of this chapter.   

 



AUTHORITY: section 190.185, RSMo [Supp. 2007] 2016 and section 190.241, 
RSMo Supp. 2022 [HB 1790, 94th General Assembly, Second Regular Session, 
2008].* Emergency rule filed Aug. 28, 1998, effective Sept. 7, 1998, expired March 
5, 1999. Original rule filed Sept. 1, 1998, effective Feb. 28, 1999. Amended: Filed 
Jan. 16, 2007, effective Aug. 30, 2007. Amended: Filed May 19, 2008, effective Jan. 
30, 2009.  Emergency amendment filed November 21, 2022, effective December 7, 
2022, expires June 4, 2023.  A proposed amendment covering this same material is 
published in this issue of the Missouri Register.   

*Original authority: 190.185, RSMo 1973, amended 1989, 1993, 1995, 1998, 2002  
and 190.241, RSMo 1987, amended 1998, 2008. 
 
PUBLIC COST: This emergency amendment will not cost state agencies or political 
subdivisions more than five hundred dollars ($500) in the time the emergency is 
effective. 

PRIVATE COST: This emergency amendment will not cost private entities more 
than five hundred dollars ($500) in the time the emergency is effective 
 


